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p. 1, Para. 1, [POWER].
One of the most intensely interesting occasions for the
disciples of the Master was when He, their Saviour and
Lord, "was taken up and a cloud received Him out of their
sight." He had given "many infallible proofs" of His
resurrection, "being seen of them forty days, and speaking
of the things pertaining to the kingdom of God." Acts 1:3.
Before His death He had instructed them concerning His
return to the Father. That knowledge had brought grief and
sadness to their troubled hearts. But He did not leave them
without hope: "Let not your heart be troubled; ye believe
in God, believe also in Me. In My Father's house are many
mansions; if it were not so, I would have told you. I go to
prepare a place for you. And if I go and prepare a place
for you, I will come again, and receive you unto Myself;
that where I am, there ye may be also." p. 1, Para. 2,
[POWER].
Absorbed with the idea of the immediate establishment of
His kingdom, they were poorly prepared to grasp all the
truth He tried to set before them. They thought that the
right was His to reign as king; they desired that He should
be king, and they were ready to give Him the homage of
loving hearts. But a little later we see their King a
helpless victim on Calvary's cross, and their hopes dying
within them. But now the scene has changed. The bands of
death have been broken, and He that was dead is alive
again, and is once more with them. They hear His own sweet
voice; they listen to the gracious words that fall from His
lips; and by His resurrection they were begotten "again
unto a lively hope." 1 Peter 1:3. He bade them go into all
the world and preach the gospel to every creature, but how
little did they comprehend the meaning of all that! "Lord,
wilt thou at this time," said they, "restore again the
kingdom to Israel?" Acts 1:6. "Ye shall receive power,"
said He, "after that the Holy Ghost is come upon you, and
ye shall be witnesses unto Me both in Jerusalem, and in all
Judea, and in Samaria, and unto the uttermost part of the
earth." p. 1, Para. 3, [POWER].
In this commission He entrusted to them, and through them
to us, a mighty work to be accomplished -- a work beyond
the power of man to perform. He bade them go; the command

was imperative; but, thanks be to His dear name, before the
command was the promise of power to perform it. "Ye shall
receive power" and then you can "be witnesses unto Me."
Acts 1:8. St. Matthew presents the same thought and in
precisely the same order. "Jesus came and spake unto them,
saying, All power is given unto Me in heaven and in earth.
Go ye therefore, and teach all nations,...and, lo, I am
with you always, even unto the end of the world." Why were
they to go? Because He had commanded it. How were they to
fulfill this high and holy commission, and do this work
which was beyond man's power to perform? The answer is
found in this, that He had promised to be with them till
the end, and He who made the promise possessed all power,
and had said, "Ye shall receive power" and "ye shall be
witnesses unto Me." "And when He had spoken these things,
while they beheld, He was taken up; and a cloud received
Him out of their sight." p. 1, Para. 4, [POWER].
Shortly before this He bade them tarry "in the city of
Jerusalem until ye be endued with power from on high." But
now what a spectacle is this! He, their great Leader in
whom they trusted, is "taken up" and a cloud received "Him
out of their sight," and they -- they so poor and weak and
erring -- are left to carry on the mightiest work ever
committed to mortals. I do not wonder that those disciples
tarried in Jerusalem, and prayed till the day of Pentecost
came; for just in proportion as they felt that the command
to do the work was imperative, so must they have realized
that Divine power would be a necessity. And when in
response to their prayers and their faith, that power came
and they rehearsed before the people the recent scenes of
Calvary, and presented in its simplicity the Gospel of
Christ, the effect of that power was seen in the conversion
of three thousand souls on that same day. And the same
power which existed then exists still, and awaits the
demands of the people of God today. Personal consciousness
on our part that without Him we can do nothing, and a selfsurrender to His will, is the pathway that leads to success
in the work assigned us; and the result will be the
salvation of souls, and glory and honour to His name who
has promised to endue His servants with power from on high.
p. 1, Para. 5, [POWER].
Taken from England's The Present Truth, vol. 8, no. 2,
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THE POWER OF FORGIVENESS. -- E. J. Waggoner.

p. 3, Para.

1, [POWER].
"And, behold, they brought to Him a man sick of the palsy,
lying on a bed: and Jesus seeing their faith said unto the
sick of the palsy; Son, be of good cheer; thy sins be
forgiven thee. And, behold, certain of the scribes said
within themselves, This man blasphemeth. And Jesus knowing
their thoughts said, Wherefore think ye evil in your
hearts? For whether is easier, to say, Thy sins be forgiven
thee; or to say, Arise, and walk? But that ye may know that
the Son of man hath power on earth to forgive sins, (then
saith he to the sick of the palsy,) Arise, take up thy bed,
and go unto thine house. And he arose, and departed to his
house. But when the multitudes saw it, they marvelled, and
glorified God, which had given such power unto men." Matt.
9:2-8. p. 3, Para. 2, [POWER].
One of the most common expressions to be heard among
professed Christians when speaking of religious things is
this: "I can understand and believe that God will forgive
sin, but it is hard for me to believe that He can keep me
from sin." Such a person has yet to learn very much of what
is meant by God's forgiving sins. It is true that persons
who talk that way do often have a measure of peace in
believing that God has forgiven, or does forgive, their
sins; but through failure to grasp the power of
forgiveness, they deprive themselves of much blessing that
they might enjoy. p. 3, Para. 3, [POWER].
Bearing in mind the statement concerning the miracles of
Christ, that "these are written that we might believe that
Jesus is the Christ, the Son of God; and that believing ye
might have life through His name." (John 20:31), let us
study the miracle before us. The scribes did not believe
that Jesus could forgive sin. In order to show that He had
power to forgive sins, He healed the palsied man. This
miracle was wrought for the express purpose of illustrating
the work of forgiving sin, and demonstrating its power.
Jesus said to the palsied man, "Arise, take up thy bed, and
go unto thine house," that they, and we, might know His
power to forgive sin. Therefore, the power exhibited in the
healing of that man is the power bestowed in the
forgiveness of sin. p. 3, Para. 4, [POWER].
Note particularly that the effect of the words of Jesus
continued after they were spoken. They made a change in the
man, and that change was permanent. Even so it must be in

the forgiveness of sin. The common idea is that when God
forgives sin the change is in Himself, and not in the man.
It is thought that God simply ceases to hold anything
against the one who has sinned. But this is to imply that
God had a hardness against the man, which is not the case.
God is not a man; He does not cherish enmity, nor harbor a
feeling of revenge. It is not because God has an angry
feeling in His heart against a sinner that he asks
forgiveness, but because the sinner has something in his
heart. God is all right, the man is all wrong; therefore
God forgives the man, that he also may be all right. p. 3,
Para. 5, [POWER].
When Jesus, illustrating the forgiveness of sin, said to
the man, "Arise, take up thy bed, and go unto thine house,"
the man arose and went to his house. The power that was in
the words of Jesus raised him up, and made him walk. That
power remained in him, and it was in the strength that was
given him on removing the palsy that he walked in all time
to come, provided, of course, that he kept the faith. This
is illustrated by the Psalmist when he says, "I waited
patiently for the Lord; and He inclined unto me, and heard
my cry. He brought me up also out of an horrible pit, out
of the miry clay, and set my feet upon a rock, and
established my goings." Ps. 40:1, 2. p. 4, Para. 1,
[POWER].
There is life in the words of God. Jesus said, "The words
that I speak unto you, they are spirit, and they are life."
John 6:63. The word received in faith brings the Spirit and
the life of God into the soul. So when the penitent soul
hears the words, "Son, be of good cheer; thy sins be
forgiven thee," and receives those words as the living
words of the living God, he is a different man, because a
new life has begun in him. It is the power of God's
forgiveness, and that alone, that keeps him from sin. If he
continues in sin after receiving pardon, it is because he
has not grasped the fullness of the blessing that was given
him in the forgiveness of his sins. p. 4, Para. 2,
[POWER].
In the case before us, the man received new life, His
palsied condition was simply the wasting away of his
natural life. He was partially dead. The words of Christ
gave him fresh life. But this new life that was given to
his body, and which enabled him to walk, was but an
illustration, both to him and to the scribes, of the unseen

life of God which he had received in the words, "Thy sins
be forgiven thee," and which had made him a new creature in
Christ. p. 4, Para. 3, [POWER].
With this simple and clear illustration before us, we may
understand some of the words of the apostle Paul, which
otherwise are "hard to be understood." First read Col.
1:12-14. "Giving thanks unto the Father, which hath made us
meet to be partakers of the inheritance of the saints in
light; who hath delivered us from the power of darkness,
and hath translated us into the kingdom of His dear Son; in
whom we have redemption through His blood, even the
forgiveness of sins." See the same statement concerning
redemption through Christ's blood in 1 Peter 1:18, 19; Rev.
5:9. p. 4, Para. 4, [POWER].
Mark two points, -- we have redemption through Christ's
blood, and this redemption is the forgiveness of sins. But
the blood is the life. See Gen. 9:4; Lev. 17:13, 14.
Therefore Col. 1:14 really tells us that we have redemption
through Christ's life. But does not the Scripture say that
we are reconciled to God by the death of His Son? -- It
does, and that is just what is here taught. Christ "gave
Himself for us, that He might redeem us from all iniquity."
Titus 2:14. He "gave Himself for our sins." Gal. 1:4. In
giving Himself, He gives His life. In shedding His blood,
He pours out His life. But in giving up His life, He gives
it to us. That life is righteousness, even the perfect
righteousness of God, so that when we receive it, we are
"made the righteousness of God in Him." It is the receiving
of Christ's life, as we are baptized into His death, that
reconciles us to God. It is thus that we "put on the new
man, which after God is created in righteousness and true
holiness," "after the image of Him that created him." Eph.
4:24; Col. 3:10. p. 4, Para. 5, [POWER].
Now we may read Rom. 3:23-25, and find that it is not so
very difficult: "For all have sinned, and come short of the
glory of God; being justified [that is, made righteous, or
doers of the law] freely by His grace through the
redemption that is in Christ Jesus; whom God hath set forth
to be a propitiation through faith in His blood, to declare
His righteousness for the remission [sending away] of sins
that are past, through the forbearance of God." p. 5,
Para. 1, [POWER].
All have sinned. The whole life has been sin. Even the

thoughts have been evil. Mark 7:21. And to be carnally
minded is death. Therefore the life of sin is a living
death. If the soul is not freed from this, it will end in
eternal death. There is no power in man to get
righteousness out of the holy law of God; therefore God in
His mercy puts His own righteousness upon all that believe.
He makes us righteous as a free gift out of the riches of
His grace. He does this by His words, for He declares -speaks -- His righteousness into and upon all who have
faith in the blood of Christ, in whom is God's
righteousness; "for in Him dwelleth all the fullness of the
Godhead bodily." Col. 2:9. And this declaring or speaking
the righteousness of God upon us is the remission or taking
away of sin. Thus God takes away the sinful life by putting
His own righteous life in its place. And this is the power
of the forgiveness of sin. It is "the power of an endless
life." p. 5, Para. 2, [POWER].
This is the beginning of the Christian life. It is
receiving the life of God by faith. How is it continued? -Just as it is begun. "As ye have therefore received Christ
Jesus the Lord, so walk ye in Him." Col. 3:6. For "the just
shall live by faith." The secret of living the Christian
life is simply that of holding fast the life which,
received at the beginning, forgives the sin. p. 5, Para.
3, [POWER].
God forgives sin by taking it away. He justifies the
ungodly by making him godly. He reconciles the rebel sinner
to Himself, by taking away his rebellion, and making him a
loyal and law-abiding subject. p. 5, Para. 4, [POWER].
It is sometimes said, "But it is difficult to understand
how we can have the life of God as an actual fact; it
cannot be real, for it is by faith that we have it. So it
was by faith that the poor palsied man received new life
and strength; but was his strength any the less real? Was
it not an actual fact that he received strength? "Cannot
understand it"? Of course not, for it is a manifestation of
"the love of God that passeth knowledge." But we may
believe it and realize the fact, and then we shall have an
eternal life in which to study the wonder of it. Read again
and again the story of the healing of the palsied man, and
meditate upon it until it is a living reality to you, and
then remember that "these are written, that ye might
believe that Jesus is the Christ, the Son of God; and that
believing ye might have life through His name." p. 5,

Para. 5, [POWER].
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